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City of Olmsted Falls

Minutes of a Regular Council Meeting

Tuesday, November 11, 2014, at Olmsted Falls City Hall

26100 Bagley Road – Council Chambers, 7:30 p.m.

The Pledge of Allegiance was recited.  Mayor Ann Marie Donegan Council called the meeting to order at 7:38 p.m.  Roll call was conducted.  Councilmen Kathleen Fenderbosch, Jay Linn, Linda Garrity, Bob Sculac, Kevin Roberts, Terry Duncan, and Sam Pulice were present.  
Also in attendance:  Gregory Sponseller, Law Director, Steve Presley, Finance Director, Mike DeSan, Assistant Finance Director, Joe Borczuch, Service Director, and Rosann Jones, Manager Business & Community Services.  Audience: 17.
Approval of Minutes:
Ms. Duncan moved to approve the minutes from the Council Work Session of October 28, 2014; Mr. Roberts seconded. Poll: 5 ayes; 0 nays; 2 abstains (Fenderbosch, Linn).  Motion carried.  
Ms. Duncan moved to approve the minutes from the Regular Council Meeting of October 28, 2014; Mr. Pulice seconded.  Ms. Garrity indicated that she would like to add on page 394 line 45 that “Ms. Garrity as Council Liaison to ABR is working on the German Club leveling issue.” Poll: 5 ayes; 0 nays; 2 abstains (Linn, Fenderbosch).  Motion carried.  

Consideration of Amendment to the Agenda 
Mr. Linn requested that an executive session be added to the end of the agenda to discuss potential pending litigation.  Mr. Sponseller indicated that this request is pursuant to 121.22(g) regarding pending or threatened litigation.
Mayor’s Report and Appointments
Ms. Fenderbosch moved to appoint Faye Tyler as a part time police clerk in the Olmsted Falls Police Department; Mr. Pulice seconded. 
Ms. Fenderbosch asked if there was a waiting period for Ms. Tyler to be re-employed by the City. Mayor Donegan indicated that her waiting period will have expired. 

Mr. Roberts indicated that there was a discussion regarding the city saving on dispatch costs since the center was moving to Strongsville and this appointment seems to have come up.  Mayor Donegan indicated that maintaining some sort of police clerk assistance in the police department was previously discussed.  The original request was for a full time individual who would remain in the union.  It was determined that full time assistance was not needed and the city would prefer not to continue a collective bargaining agreement.  The department will need some assistance with reporting and paperwork and the job description distributed to Council is quite extensive.  

Mr. Linn asked who would be Ms. Tyler’s supervisor.  Mayor Donegan replied the Chief and herself.  Mr. Linn asked if part time could be defined.  Mayor Donegan stated that she would work 20 hours per week with no benefits. 

Ms. Fenderbosch asked if Ms. Tyler would receive PERS.  As she understands it when an individual retires rather than getting PERS they are offered some type of annuity.  Mr. Presley indicated that the city will still need to contribute to OPERS and that contribution will be placed in an annuity for the individual and that is handled separately through OPERS.  
Mr. Roberts asked what Ms. Tyler’s rate of pay would be.  Mayor Donegan indicated that a determination has not been made as of yet but will be covered under the part time ordinance that was previously adopted by Council.  The range of pay will be $12.00 to $18.00.  Poll: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 

Mayor Donegan introduced Danny Colonna and asked that he present an update on Olmsted Recreation. 
Mr. Colonna stated that Olmsted Recreation has been in operation for four months now.  On July 1, 2014 Olmsted Recreation was created and was tied in with the Ohio Flags of Honor, which was a nice event to kick off the organization.  He is hopeful that the Ohio Flags of Honor will return to the city in 2015.  He indicated that when Mayor Donegan presented the idea of Olmsted Recreation he understands there were a lot of questions regarding finances.  He also understands that every community is hurting with regard to their finances.  With the experience that he has in recreation the venture the city has entered with Olmsted Township and the school district he knows this will set a standard in Northeast Ohio for the way the city handles recreation. Obviously, there are a lot of communities are in multi-million dollar deficits because of recreation but it is a service you want to provide to your residents. Being fiscally responsible and trying to provide these public services is becoming more and more difficult.  He believes that what the city has done with Olmsted Recreation is an outstanding venture.  For the first six months of Olmsted Recreation the goal was to reach out to as many entities as possible.  We needed to get organizations to buy into this concept and what we were trying to accomplish.  To this point it has been outstanding, everything from the youth sports, the soccer association and baseball association. He has met with both associations and they have been thrilled with what they have heard.  Their first concern was will we take over the associations and that is the last thing the organization wants to do.  He stated that he is the director, coordinator, receptionist, and secretary and does not want to take over the associations but he does want to make them better.  He explained that communications could be streamlined as well as getting fields ready. He stated that when kids are cut from programs he wants to be able to provide them with alternatives.  He began the dialogue with these organizations and has been very receptive and supportive.  

The Olmsted Recreation Board will meet again on Monday and these associations have asked that he bring certain items to the board for discussion.  He has also reached out to civic organizations and churches.  He stated that recently he has put together a senior calendar and is working on a community calendar to let residents know of events that will be taking place.  The senior programming is an important aspect of any community and has been running quite well.  We have provided a number of programs such as last week we held a Halloween Party.  He stated that all of Council is welcome to any event.  We have also provided assistance to a number of senior’s who have contacted him.  One of the biggest issues for senior’s is transportation and he has been able to obtain the transportation needed.  He has also received calls from parents because their child was cut from the 8th grade basketball team and he has found a place for them to play.  We continue to reach out to these entities and is the goal until the end of the year.  

Beginning in the New Year he will work on contracts and health and wellness programs through the YMCA and other entities.  We also want to push to have them provided within the employment in the communities which will help shrink the city’s health insurance up to 10%.  Also, youth and adult programming we will provide those services.  He will present a contract to the recreation board on Monday.  He is also finalizing the website.  He spoke to the park and recreation board last week and explained that the website will be a great asset to them.  He will also utilize social media, facebook and twitter which are set up but will not be utilized until the website is up and running.  He stated that Joe Borczuch took him around to the parks and showed him the resources the city has.  He stated that the park and recreation board stated that they would like to see more attendance at their events.  As much as you rely on social media, etc., the best way to get information out is word of mouth. 
He stated that he had a end of the season meeting regarding flag football and Carol Binggeli did a great job.  During this meeting the coaches provided some ideas which included getting referees involved, a mentoring program through the high school and getting the high school more involved.  He has worked with some individuals with the Cleveland Browns to provide kids the opportunity to attend pre-season games.  Ultimately, when it comes to youths we want to provide the best possible coaching and resources so when they get the next level they have scholarships for college.  

He stated that when he first started the city approved a contract with the City of Brook Park to provide the residents of Olmsted Falls a discounted rate for the recreation center.  He stated that the center is officially closing.  He will keep Council updated as far as membership.  

He stated that his office is located at the Community Center and is present from 8:30 a.m. to 4:30 p.m. every day.  Feel free to contact him at any time to discuss any issues or ideas that you would like to see recreation wise in the community.  He stated that he does have a list of requests or ideas from residents that he will be working on.  He stated that he cannot say enough about the venture the city has entered.  A lot of communities are losing their recreation centers to provide organization who come in and take over because they cannot afford to keep them running.  He truly believes that this will be something collaboratively that happens quite often.  When he discusses this opportunity who other cities they are intrigued and ask a lot of questions.  
Mayor Donegan stated that Mr. Colonna has developed and produced senior calendars.  The city only had a list of about 25 older adults and seniors and our biggest challenge is that the audience is much larger than that.  The biggest challenge is how to reach the senior’s to share this calendar.  We have attempted a number of resources to obtain addresses but to no avail.  If any member of Council has any ideas on how to get to the masses please share.  Mr. Colonna stated that he has obtained 17 email addresses from seniors that he does send the calendar to.  He stated that a lot of senior’s want the hard copy of the calendar.  The Community Center has been outstanding to work with.  
Ms. Duncan asked if Council will receive any type of quarterly report indicating the money spent.  Mr. Colonna stated that the school board are the fiduciary entity and provide him with monthly finance reports.  The board has developed by-laws which are currently on the agenda for Monday to be approved.  He stated that he will submit a copy of the monthly finance reports to the Mayor and she can distribute to Council. 

Miscellaneous – Mayor Donegan indicated that there will be a number of Board and Commission seats open at the end of this year.  One on ABR; two on Park and Recreation; one on Planning; one of Shade Tree; two on the Environmental Board.  She has sent letters to the current members and have asked that they consider another term.  If Council has any other residents interested in serving on a board please forward that information to her. 
She stated that Karen Kirsch, the representative from First Energy, provided a communications tool for utility customers.  This is an app that is available to residents and she will get this information placed in an upcoming newsletter as well as the city website. 

There were some questions regarding why a Council meeting was held at Evergreen Packaging.  For purposes of the record, she believes that we have gone as a community to long showing significant interest in the business community.  The message starts with elected officials.  Evergreen is an international company and have been located in the city for a number of years. They have also increased their staffing from 12 to 16 full time employees.  They are also union workers.  They are significant representatives of not only a great company who are involved in community events but also have significant policies and procedures.  They are a paper product company who also plant trees and have significant environmental policies.  They did send a letter thanking the city for showing interest in the businesses in Olmsted Falls. 

In terms of the Army Corp of Engineers, if Council recalls, she brought to Council’s attention that the city was in non-compliance since 2009 with the wetlands for the Underpass project.  She has received notice indicating that the city is now in compliance and the case has been closed.  
Council also received a detailed report regarding overtime in the police and fire departments.  She would ask that Council review the reports and indicate what information they would like to receive in order to standardize the reports. 

She stated that she will ask that Council amend Resolution 106-2014 and insert Jackson Dieken as the city’s property and casualty insurance carrier.  The city has finally updated the property asset list thanks to Ms. Jones, Mr. Borczuch and Mr. McLaughlin.  As she indicated for the past decade the city has had a property value of $5 to $7 million dollars and due to the accurate asset list the city holds $14 million in property value.  The premium has been decreased slightly this year. 
The turnpike bridge on 252 will be replaced this season and the city will be challenged with a number of traffic issues during the summer months.  As she receives more details she will present those to Council.  The Bagley Road bridge work that was originally scheduled for 2015 will be pushed by the county to 2016.  This will prevent the city from having both bridges replaced at once.  She stated that there is an estimate of 14,000 cars per day that travel down Columbia Road and the blocked railroad crossing issues, this will become exceedingly difficult to navigate.  

She stated that the city website was hacked and continues to be compromised due to its age.  She does not want to spend the money to fix all the issues and would request that Council adopt the resolution regarding Revize. 
She has also met with representatives from the National League of Cities who indicated that they have a service line warranty program for sanitary lines.  There are a variety of communities in Ohio that are joining this program.  As she receives more information she will update Council.  This could potentially be a program the city would co-sponsor and pay for or that we offer to the residents at a monthly cost.  This program would essentially insure the lines that the city cannot repair and are the responsibility of the homeowners.  
Mr. Presley indicated that Safebuilt is one of two companies in the greater Cleveland area who are private building department officials and will operate in the capacity of running a municipal building department.  Safebuilt has currently taken over the City of Bay Village for over a year.  The other entity is located on the east side and because of their location and looking at the easy accessibility and handling the needs of Olmsted Falls it is being proposed that the city move forward and contract with Safebuilt. He then introduced Mr. John Cheatham from Safebuilt.  
Mr. Cheatham stated that Safebuilt is headquartered in Colorado and have been in business since 1992.  They are located in a number of states across the country and offer full departments, building, zoning, rental, contractor registration, the full scope of work in Olmsted Falls.  He is the building official for this area and his office is in Bay Village.  He took over at that location on May 1st and has been very successful there.  Safebuilt has been very successful nationwide wherever we have entered into contracts.  When the contractors, designers, or property owners be them resident or commercial they feel like they are dealing with the city and does not think of us as a 3rd party except that our cars say Safebuilt.  He was in Medina County for 14 years prior to Safebuilt with the municipality.  He was also in Massillon prior to that.  He has lived in northeast Ohio since 1985 and originally from Indiana.  He has inspectors in Bay Village as well as permit tech’s and a software program.  He stated that everyone would write their checks to the city.  We enforce the same codes statewide that all building departments as well as the city’s own laws and ordinances.  This will be an easy transition.  His main goal is to provide service to the city as the client, the property owners whether they are residential or commercial, architects, engineers, contractors, and builders.  He stated their main mission statement is a good quality inspection, good plan review, good enforcement and at the same time a high level of service. 
Mr. Roberts stated that he would like to know if Mr. Cheatham goes to Bay Village every day.  Mr. Cheatham indicated that he was at Bay Village every day from 8:00 a.m. to 4:30 p.m.  Mr. Roberts stated that if the city hires Safebuilt and a resident came in for a building permit for a roof who would be present Monday morning at 9:00 a.m.  Mr. Cheatham stated that Aimee would be present all day every day to handle permits.  The agreement that has been discussed with the Mayor and Mr. Presley he would begin his day at City Hall and would be present for at least an hour or longer, if needed.  He stated that people can come in and speak with him face to face the first hour of the day.  His inspectors, looking at the level of inspection activity, especially during the winter months, would probably come from Bay Village throughout the day to handle inspections.  If the level of activity increases he would place a full time inspector within the building.  As far as permit activity, Aimee would handle that and Safebuilt would handle the plan review for residential and commercial.  He stated that Bay Village is only 20 minutes from Olmsted Falls and he can travel here if needed throughout the day.  Mr. Roberts stated that contractor’s sometimes have emergencies and need answers quickly what would happen in that type of situation.  Mr. Cheatham stated that he hands out his business card which lists his personal cell phone in order for him to be reached.  He indicated that Bay Village was closed on Veterans Day but he handled several calls at home from contractors that were working.  On Monday, he had three different contractors call because they wanted to pour concrete before the weather turned back, he went out and handled the inspections.  He will do everything he can to accommodate contractors.  He was a contractor for 20 years, handled commercial buildings for about four years and then built houses for 16 years.  Having been on that side of the fence he understands their problems, concerns, and emergencies.  
Mr. Sculac asked if he had all the licensing required in order to handle all the inspections.  Will the city need to hire another party in order to inspect specific items.  Mr. Cheatham stated that he has several certifications, one inspector that has electrical plus a number of others, one that has plumbing plus a number of other certifications, there would be no hiring of another party.
Mr. Pulice stated that within the contract there is a fee of $55.00 per hour for exterior property maintenance and asked if travel time was included.  Mr. Cheatham stated that he is not certain Safebuilt will handle that aspect.  Mr. Presley stated that at this point in time exterior maintenance is not something the city is asking Safebuilt to perform.  He indicated that the Service Director, Mayor and himself are reviewing some different options for exterior maintenance.  Mr. Cheatham indicated that the reason that was left in the contract was to provide these services, if needed, should the city have a property maintenance gentleman.  He stated that Safebuilt only charges for the time spent on site and paperwork, they do not charge travel time.  Mayor Donegan stated that there needs to be development of a friendlier and positive policy regarding exterior maintenance.  The city needs to help residents and penalize or make it more difficult.  She stated that there is consideration for possibly developing a position within the service department for this aspect.  She stated that not unlike policies in most surrounding communities where maintenance is not punitive like the famous hedge issues.  She would like to see this aspect more customer service oriented and more educational and palatable to the residents.  Mr. Presley stated that exterior maintenance will be an aspect that is developed separate from the Safebuilt contract. 

Mr. Linn asked how Safebuilt would handle interactions with the city planner and engineer, review of Planning Commission and Board of Zoning Appeal issues. Mr. Cheatham stated that he would probably personally be in attendance at some of the meetings.  For example, in Bay Village he sits on Planning Commission as the building official to give the members guidance.  He also attends Board of Zoning Appeal meetings.  He only attends Council meetings as requested by the Mayor.  Once again, he acts as if he is an employee of the city.  Mayor Donegan stated that she believes the city needs to change the way it does business. Medina is a good example of best practices with regard to this.  Having Mr. Cheatham available at meetings, when required, and doing a little bit more homework in order to supply even more information to the boards and commissions members will prevent having an unorganized approach when someone comes forward and questions arise at meetings that cannot be answered. Often times the building and zoning administrator is present but everyone is still going through the codified ordinances generally during the meeting. Also to produce reports that are more specific to the particular issues brought forward so it can be a more smoother process for not only those coming forward but a more pleasant experience for the volunteers. In addition if Safebuilt is confirmed they will sit down with the planner, engineer, and building department to develop a process and procedure on how we are going to communicate so this process is documented, streamlined, and understandable. 

Mr. Linn stated that the city has an expansive historic district and is a sensitive issue to the ABR whomever Council chooses to come on board would need extensive knowledge of this section of the codified ordinances.  Mr. Cheatham stated that he has familiarized himself with this section.  For example, with Bay Village he would take their book home at night to review.  He has reviewed the city’s ordinances.  He stated that he also attends ABR meetings in Bay Village where he acts as the gatekeeper and when people bring in projects he reviews them first and he forwards to the boards and commissions.  He is not sure how this issue would work with Olmsted Falls but he is familiar with the steps.  As far the historic district he does understand and would reassure Council that they are very much a part of the city.  When he is present in Olmsted Falls he will feel as if he lives here.  We are very loyal to what is important to the city and we become a part of the community.  His company also gives back to the communities they are in.  Once a year, we will choose two, three, or four of local issues dear to a city’s heart and make a donation.  
Ms. Fenderbosch stated that it is her understanding the Safebuilt collects 85% of the city’s permit fees.  Mr. Cheatham replied yes.  Ms. Fenderbosch stated that currently when the city issues a permit, other than a new house, the city does not charge residents for plan reviews will this be an additional charge from Safebuilt.  She does not want to pass onto our residents an increase in permit fees.  Mr. Cheatham stated that Safebuilt works with the city’s fee schedules.  He did revise the fee schedule in Bay Village last year because it was cumbersome and was requested by City Council to complete.  He made the schedule less cumbersome and more understandable but not include increases.  City Council requested that certain fees be increased.  Safebuilt does not come into a city and increase fees or add fees we work only with the city’s fee schedule.  Mr. Presley stated that he has provided Safebuilt a copy of the city’s current fee schedule as well as fees collected over the past couple of years prior to them submitting their proposal.  The city will not be instituting any new fees.  Ms. Fenderbosch stated that there is a charge in the proposal for plan reviews.  She stated that the cost of the software is $1,500 which the city would need to pay.  Mr. Cheatham stated that the software is an option for the city not all jurisdictions use the software.  There are a lot of benefits and was quoted in the proposal and believes the Mayor and Mr. Presley believe it will be beneficial to the city.  Mayor Donegan stated that the city does not currently utilize any type of software. This software will recreate dashboard reports which are a quality measure.  Ms. Fenderbosch stated that she believes if the software is Safebuilt’s they would install it.  Mr. Cheatham indicated that the software does not belong to Safebuilt.  Ms. Fenderbosch stated that the software would make Mr. Cheatham’s job easier.  Mr. Cheatham replied that it would but as the Mayor pointed out it is also great for record keeping, permitting process and will belong to the city.  Ms. Fenderbosch stated that Mr. Cheatham mentioned attending board and commission meetings, but according to the proposal he would attend one evening meeting per month free of charge but any other meeting where he is required to attend would cost $85.00 per hour with a minimum of two hours.  Would there be charges for his attendance in court?  Mr. Cheatham stated that this is an issue that Mr. Presley and the principals worked out as he does not typically get involved in the contractual issues.  Mayor Donegan stated that the city was able to negotiate three months of two free meetings. This gives us time for the recommendations that the city’s assistant law director is making with regard to Planning and BZA in order to get these best practices in motion.

Ms. Duncan stated that currently a resident needs to come to city hall to fill out paperwork for a shed, would they be able to use the software online.  Mr. Cheatham stated that for example, Bay Village’s website you can download all the paperwork needed but since they do not accept credit cards you cannot pay online.  This is not an issue that he handles.  Mayor Donegan stated that we are hoping to automate much more but at the current time the city does not accept credit cards.  But, in terms of downloading forms that will be available through the new city website.  This software program will automate the building process so there is not confusion as to how many permits were issued.  It will also provide more statistics which helps her govern.  Mr. Presley stated that the city would also need to verify the location of a shed so a permit would not automatically be issued online.  
Mr. Linn stated that individuals very rarely go online to review setbacks and if they do they rarely understand the language.  He does have a concern regarding how Safebuilt with handle plan reviews as those reviews are covered under our permit fees.  Mr. Cheatham stated that he has not reviewed the city’s fee schedule but can assure the city that Safebuilt only charges the city’s fee schedule. As far as his day to day work activities he will review the setbacks and make sure everything is in line and order. When he completes plan reviews whether they are for a deck, shed, or new home he not only enforces the State of Ohio Building codes with all the references but also enforces Olmsted Falls ordinances on zoning. He indicated that on any given day he takes about five to ten phone calls regarding these exact questions. He also stated that during his entire business life he returns all phone calls within six to eight hours and sometimes will stay late in order to return his calls. He also returns emails with in the same time period. He is strong on communication as well as helping people understand and making sure they have all their questions answered. 
Mr. Linn asked about enforcement and how Safebuilt would bill the city. For example, a resident comes in after they built a fence.  Mr. Cheatham stated that he does not “charge.” In other words while he is in the city as a building official and someone builds an addition with no permits he will make an inspection and speak with the resident to determine what happened.  He attempts to resolve the issue verbally to get plans submitted and issue permits.  As far as billing, once again, Safebuilt only bills the city’s fee schedules.  If the fee schedule includes a punitive or administrative cost for building without a permit that would be applied, if it does not we wouldn’t.  If the issue needs adjudication he would deal with the law director.  He stated that Safebuilt has no charges that they apply.  
Mr. Sculac asked if an RFP was completed or any other company interviewed.  Mr. Presley stated that there are only two entities that operate in Ohio providing this service.  He obtained a proposal from MBIS which is a company on the east side and used them at the City of Pepper Pike.  They are comparable as far as dollar costs but because of their location he does not feel that they can do an adequate job responding to the needs of the residents in the city.  Mayor Donegan stated that they proposed a set dollar amount and then depending on the volume of permits they charge a percentage.  

Mr. Linn stated that if Mr. Cheatham is spending eight hours a day in Bay Village how is that compensated.  Mr. Cheatham stated that Safebuilt uses the 85/15 split to pay his salary and his inspectors.  He stated that Safebuilt looks at the region as a profit center not individual jurisdictions.  
Mr. Presley indicated that Mayor Sutherland from Bay Village has volunteered to address Council to show her support for this company.  Mayor Donegan indicated that Safebuilt also completes work in Berea and is in the process of talking to Brook Park. 
Mr. Pulice asked for clarification if the city enters into an agreement with Safebuilt what would be the city’s up-front costs.  Mr. Presley stated that the agreement would be based on the fee schedule, $1,500.00 for the software and the only other costs up-front would be any permits that are currently open with the city and the fees collected prior to the hiring of Safebuilt.  Otherwise the only true up-front fee is the software.  

Mayor Donegan stated that a resident who lives in Olmsted Township was at an auction in Akron, Ohio.  At this auction he came across a City of Olmsted Falls High School diploma from 1899 and has gifted that to the city.  This diploma is now hanging in the hallway.  She stated that Mr. Eichenberg from the historical society will be handling the research. 
Communications from Residents 
Karen Brown, 136 Ingleside Drive, stated that she is a resident of Berea.  She has been involved with city officials to eradicate the cat population problem at Falls Family Restaurant and Moosehead.  It has been quite an endeavor with very little financial and emotional help.  She has found homes for 15 cats and has two left.  She needs professional help trapping as they have become trap shy.  Once they are trapped they are spayed, neutered, vaccinated and re-released.  She does this becomes the animals out there live very short, tragic, flea infested and sick lives.  When animals are trapped, neutered, vaccinated and released they are healthier cats and live longer lives.  The infections are gone and the diseases are not present and it is a win/win situation.  Some of these animals are hard to socialize. She stated that she has found wonderful homes for them and does have some herself.  These are wonderful pets but a program needs to be in place in order to get the ball rolling as she can no longer perform these services herself financially.  She understands that there is a larger colony located at Falls Family Restaurant.  She has attempted to help the restaurant and is still waiting on payment for the three cats she has taken care of for the owner.  She is also a volunteer at the Berea Animal Rescue Shelter and is good friends with Pat Brinks.  She understands that there is a program the city would like to implement for this program.  She stated that the city would need an individual who is knowledge in trapping.  She is just a person who is attempting to perform a good service but she does need help financially and professionals who know what they are doing.  She would like Council to be aware of how many cats have been removed.  The two left are lovers and can have up to 15 to 20 kittens per year.  These are the two that she needs help with.  She would be willing to volunteer her time and help.  She is hoping that something comes in to play soon as it can get out of hand very quickly.  

Mayor Donegan stated that there are approximately five or six feral cat populations in the community not counting Falls Family Restaurant.  She did distribute an exhaustive article to Council because there are best practices in place.  South Euclid is a great example on almost eliminating feral cat populations by trapping, neutering and releasing.  These animals do live tragic lives.  At some point a community needs to step to the plate to a degree to offer support.  Berea Animal Rescue has attempted this on a number of occasions.  She stated that Ms. Gravely in the Plum Creek area has asked for this as well.  She is supportive of this help but Council also needs to be supportive.  Ms. Brown stated that this problem can be eliminated quickly if we all work together which allows these animals to live healthier lives.  
Bill Eichenberg, 26549 Cranage, introduced his dog Sunshine who was adopted at the Lakewood Animal Shelter and has been with him for five years.  He distributed some articles to Council.  He thanked Councilman Garrity and Mayor Donegan when she was a councilman.  He also knows that Councilman Fenderbosch also worked on these issues with Officer Flood.  He was happy to hear from Ms. Garrity that the city will have some type of arrangement with Berea.  He stated that three quarters of all animals taken to animal shelters are put to death.  They simply do not have space for them.  The trap, neuter and release program would help a lot.  He then told the story of Sunshine and Autumn who are his pets.  He indicated that Autumn was found at East River Park which he took to the vet and adopted into his home.  The police do a wonderful job taking care of the dogs but they do not have the time.  He stated that he received a call from his vet who indicated that a cat, Sabrina, was found on the street and he did adopt her into his home as well.  He stated that Sabrina was abandoned by approximately four or five families which was traced through the APL.  He stated that one Friday morning he received a call from Mayor Donegan who asked if he would foster a cat for the weekend.  He stated that he would and after a physical from the vet his name is now Daley.  This cat came from the streets of Olmsted Falls.  If it was not for the Mayor, Council members and his vet three of his animals would have been put down.  He stated that Berea Animal Rescue is a no kill shelter.  He then asked Ms. Garrity to read a portion of one of the articles he distributed.  Ms. Garrity stated that under the title Save them All it states “this time of year warmth is more than a feeling it’s a gift, it’s a sense of comfort, a sense of well-being, a trust that belly’s will be full, beds will be soft, love and companionship will remain unceasing. For a homeless pet these gifts often come from strangers, but the impact is profound and long-lasting.”  He then asked Councilman Fenderbosch to read the remaining portion of the article.  Ms. Fenderbosch stated “this holiday season please consider making a gift to the animals because when you give to Best Friends, you change the lives of those who need you. Here are just some of the ways your gift can brighten spirits during the holidays.”
Mr. Eichenberg stated that he would encourage the city to obtain an agreement with Berea.  A lot of people talk about Olmsted Falls and he would suggest placing some cans at Drug Mart for donations.  He then handed a check to Councilman Pulice for an animal fund if the city should move forward with this agreement.  

He also showed a picture of an English bulldog which became the mascot for the Olmsted Falls Football Team.  His name was Jeb and he was his childhood pet. 

Mayor Donegan indicated that since taking office she has found homes or placed in the Berea Animal Rescue four dogs and two cats.  We are not above bringing dogs into the administration building and making them part of our family.  It is time that we do something that is much more responsible and humane which is partnering with Berea Animal Rescue.  She indicated that the donations she receives for performing wedding ceremonies goes into a rescue fund that has been set up with the city.  

Roberta Stewart, 8093 Brookside, stated that she has lived in the city for 41 years.  One of the things that she likes about this city is the fact that so many people walk their dogs through the city.  For everyone who says that Olmsted Falls is not a town that cares about their animals and is willing to invest in animals is very much mistaken.  She believes the people tonight that have spoken and those who have shown solidarity with us have proven that.  Throughout those 41 years she has personally taken in four cats that she found in her back yard.  For one of those cats she was help upside down by her knees in a sewer to fish the four week old kitten who lived to be almost 17.  She also rescued one from her barn who is now 13.  There were two more that she rescued who lived good healthy, warm, save lives.  These are the good stories and there are quite a few sad stories.  In this day and age as an animal activist we are seeing more of an awareness about what is right to do by animals. For those who have not caught up yet we try to educate, promote but other times we get mad.  We want to encourage people to understand that even if they are not animal people when a community such as ours steps up and does the right thing it sets an example for others and the children.  Animals are not disposable they have feelings and every dog and cat deserves a warm and loving home.  The city can prove this by the Berea Animal Rescue ordinance.  It is not humane to do anything less. She believes it is a moral imperative that we partner with Berea.  Every time you send an animal, through no fault of its own and because we don’t have the resources, to a kill shelter that animal will surely be killed and have less than four days and very few, except the cutest are saved.  She hopes that Council will consider all of this and know that there may not be that many people here tonight but there are many people on every block and in every household in all of your wards that feel as we do and will be watching and listening to her voice and many others.  
Jim Mann, 29282 Sunset Drive, stated that he was the former property maintenance inspector with the City of Olmsted Falls.  He would like to clear up some misconceptions that the Mayor has made in statements during the past year especially in the last approved minutes of October 14, 2014.  In those minutes it states “she feels that when you look at some past departments like the building department quarter million dollars spent a year in salaries and benefits, had 4 people in the department and one new permit was pulled in seven years.”  He firmly believes that there was more than one permit pulled for building new construction, revitalization of old houses, new windows, fences, doors, you name it its in the building department code has been filed.  In fact, if you want to ask Aimee she knows where all those files are and all the receipts that were written for them.  Mayor Donegan indicated that the new construction permits, which the source was City of Olmsted Falls, in 2008 there was one; in 2009 there was three; in 2010 there was one; in 2011 there was three; in 2012 there was zero; and in 2013 one which is an average annual between 2008 and 2013 of 1.5 new home construction permits pulled from the building department.  Mr. Mann suggested not figuring new home permits lets go on a daily basis for people that want a new air conditioning unit or kitchen as those should be considered in that figure.  For the last nine years that he worked for the city his job was to inspect every spring he would walk every city street, check every house, every sidewalk, every lawn to make sure it was up to code, which gave the city a better retail on their houses and people wanting to move in.  He cleaned up the city because he made less and less filing of complaints for home maintenance in my last two years.  This was all done on $10.00 per hour and 20 hours per week maximum.  Mayor Donegan stated that she believes Mr. Mann was paid $20,000 per year for the last couple years he was employed.  Mr. Mann replied $7,000 and can bring in his tax returns.  Mayor Donegan indicated that she politely disagrees with some of what Mr. Mann is stating.  Mr. Mann stated that he received no fringe benefits and the maximum he ever made was $7,000.  In effect, a lot of people are misinformed of what is actually going on with the building department which is in shambles now because he does not personally believe the Mayor likes the building department.  If you are ever going to give up control of a local department it should never be the building department and he knows that is the progressive thing to do. Once the city gives up local control the next department to leave will be service and fire.  If there is any indication that any private industry that has taken over a public utility, prison, or schools they are not worth it.  He hopes the city reconsiders the offer from one of these out of town people. 
Ms. Garrity stated that if you review the minutes, she made a statement during her first year on Council in 2007 when Council was asked to vote on the salary for an Assistant Building and Zoning Administrator and with Mr. McLaughlin in the audience, while Council was attempting to qualify whether we needed an assistant, she asked him directly how many new homes he believes will be built in the city and his answer was 200.  She believes Mr. Mann was reciting something that she previously brought up during meetings.  The city did hire the assistant based on the figures Mr. McLaughlin quoted.  As she stated during the last Council meeting through no fault of anyone but the economy the city has an average of 1.5 permits.  We then began questioning how many positions and the amount of salaries that are involved.  She believes he was referring to some of her comments.  Mr. Mann indicated that there is more to consider than just new houses probably in a job description.  Ms. Garrity indicated that she is informing Mr. Mann what Mr. McLaughlin wanted Council to pass their vote on.  Mr. Mann stated that Council should look at everything they have to do in the building department every year to re-check all the fire codes with the fire department for all the business and that is just one small sample of what that building department does.  Another issue that was not mentioned by this company was what will the city do with foreclosed homes because when he left there was over 138 they need to be inspected monthly and make sure they are secure and closed and not a threat to the citizens.  Mayor Donegan asked what certifications Mr. Mann held.  Mr. Mann stated that he learned everything from Mr. McLaughlin.  Mayor Donegan indicated that the city has to have a certified building department.  Mr. Mann replied true but not for his job.  Mayor Donegan indicated that all building departments requires HVAC, plumbing, electrical commercial, Residential, multi-family housing and fire and asked if Mr. Mann had any of these certificates.  Mr. Mann replied no as his job did not require that.  Mayor Donegan stated that someone who possesses all of the certifications is becoming non-existent.  The city has had a building department that has cost the city a quarter of a million dollars a year in salaries and benefits for a number of years.  She believes the department runs $120,000 in arrears.  Mr. Presley replied yes the department brings in roughly $150,000 to $175,000 a year. Mayor Donegan stated that as the administrator there are a number of issues that she has to take into consideration one of those being that the city needs to handle building differently.  For example, she met with the building inspector for the City of Strongsville.  Olmsted Falls has statistically claimed to complete over 9,000 inspections but the City of Strongsville completes 2,000. In other words, how these inspections are being tracked is inconsistent and she does doubt the Olmsted Falls completes more inspection than Strongsville.  
Mr. Linn apologized to Mr. Mann as he did not realize his salary was so low.  He has volunteered for over 30 years for this community and it is a wonderful community, a lot is due to things done over the years.  He can state for fact that the number one complaint he has heard for 30 plus years in every area of the town is that the building department was overbearing after a certain point in time, whether that is because of the strict writing of the codified ordinances or because of enforcement or a combination of both.  His biggest concern for over the last 10 years is why the code is enforced on one side of the street and not the other.  He watched a gentleman move out of town because he was sick of living here.  He was cited for three paint chips over his garage but the house directly across the street from him had a front porch that fell off and that homeowner was never cited. He also spoke with residents who were cited because their hedges were 6” to 1’ too tall.  The individuals had to spent money in order to obtain variances so they could keep their hedges which helped with screening headlights from their home.  He is sure a lot of things were accomplished and everyone earned their salaries but this was the number one complaint he fielded. 
Approval of Bills:
Mr. Sculac moved to approve Pay Ordinance 2014–21; Ms. Fenderbosch seconded.   Poll:  7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.  
Officials Reports:
Rosann Jones, Manager Business & Community Services 
Ms. Jones thanked Council for approving the request to spend $500.00 for the joint advertising for the downtown area.  She greatly appreciates that approval.  She stated that the Mayor has been very supportive of the activities downtown and wants to help the business owners.  This approval helps reach the $2,000 mark for advertisements.  
She stated that she will be taking advantage of the joint dispatch mailing by sending a separate letter indicating what has taken place in the city physically and otherwise, from her perspective.  She will also include a list of the holiday activities that will be taking place during December.  She is hoping to bring more people out to these events. 

She also stated that she is hopeful by the next Council meeting to know the results of the senior grant.  She has a feeling they are voting on that issue tonight. 
Joe Borczuch, Service Director 
Mr. Linn moved to approve requisition 20008 to Cargill Salt for 500 tons of rock salt for the 2014 – 2015 winter season at a cost of $50.05 per ton in an amount not to exceed $25,025.00; Mr. Pulice seconded.  Poll: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 
Mr. Borczuch indicated that he spoke with Chief Gilles to monitor the truck usage issue in the Clark and Cranage area.  He indicated that the Chief reported that they have observed no truck traffic on these streets but will continue to monitor the situation. 
Ms. Fenderbosch indicated that she has noticed that there are truck signs on Mapleway and Elmer.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that those signs are due to the packaging plant as trucks would attempt to travel these streets.  He indicated that the trucks are supposed to use Bagley to Usher not local streets. Mr. Linn stated that the trucks cannot make the turn onto Elmer and are usually held up and have to back up due to that turn. 
Steve Presley, Finance Director 
Mr. Presley indicated that Council was distributed the Statement of Cash position for the end of October.  The Mayor’s Court report for period ending October 31, 2014 was also distributed. 
He apologizes for cancelling the meeting last week due to a medical condition but he would like to re-schedule the budget meeting.  Mr. Sculac indicated that he would discuss this issue under his report.
Dan Gilles, Police Chief – Not Present
Cornel Munteanu, Fire Chief – Not Present
Councilman Sam Pulice, Ward IV 

Mr. Pulice asked if there was an update regarding the new city server.  Mr. Presley indicated that the server has been ordered but is unsure of when it will be received or installed.  
Mr. Pulice asked if anyone had any new information regarding the property next to the German Club.  Mr. Linn indicated that a small amount of grading has been completed with the mound sitting next to the residence to the south.  Mayor Donegan asked if Mr. Pulice contacted anyone.  Mr. Pulice asked if anyone followed up on this situation.  Mayor Donegan stated that it was reported that ABR would be checking into the situation.  It was also reported that the German Club had just leveled the ground.  Mr. Pulice indicated that he is still unaware if any plans were submitted or if there is a schedule for work to begin.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that he will speak with Mr. McLaughlin and see if there is any new information prior to his retirement.  Obviously, due to the time of year it will be difficult for grass plantings.  Ms. Garrity stated that personally, this is the reason she voted against tearing down the home.  She stated that ABR was presented with a set of park like plans for landscaping, etc.  The board made some suggestions to the manager of the German Club which was spring of 2013.  Once the house was torn down the empty lot was used for parking for one of the festivals even though the managers of the club did promise ABR that the lot would never be used for parking. Mayor Donegan asked if those members of Council who did vote for the demolition put any stipulations on the landscaping.  Mr. Linn stated that plans were submitted to ABR for a park like setting with benches and a monument.  Currently, this property exists as a residential lot and has not been rezoned.  He indicated that the day after the property was demolished the German Club did contact the county because they wanted their property taxes reduced to vacant land.  He indicated that the sewer charges were also reduced since there was no structure on the property.  The plans were approved by ABR but they cannot construct anything on the property until they either re-zone the property or request a use variance.  He stated that the house was demolished due to negligent and believes the intention to use this lot for additional parking.  Mr. Pulice would like to request that someone from administration or Council President contact the German Club and find out what their intentions are.  He cannot receive an answer to a question that should be very simple.  Mayor Donegan indicated that she believes the lot needs to be re-zoned.  There are a number of problems that this current administration is working on to correct from the past. 
Mr. Sponseller stated that a letter was sent to the German Club directly informing them that the lot needed to be marked off and not utilized for parking.  He understands Mr. Linn’s issues and he will review the ABR minutes and confirm what plan was approved and determine what follow-up action will be required by the German Club. 

Mr. Pulice indicated that he will not be available the first week of December due to family related issues.  
Councilman Charles R. Sculac, Ward I 
Mr. Sculac moved to approve the Statement of Cash position dated 10/31/2014 in the amount of $1,857,549.01; Ms. Fenderbosch seconded.  Poll: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 
Mr. Sculac stated that he has spoken with Mr. Presley and would like to re-schedule the budget meeting for December 18th at 6:30 p.m.  He would like to have the service, police, and fire department heads present.  He would schedule one department at 6:45 p.m.; 7:00 p.m. and 7:15 p.m. and then Council will discuss the remaining departments.    Ms. Duncan indicated that she would be in Washington, D.C. during that time frame.  Ms. Duncan requested that the clerk copy the taped of the meeting onto a disc in order for her to listen to what transpires. 
Mr. Sculac stated that Council received the first quarter breakdown of income and expenses but have not received the second and third quarters.  Mr. Presley indicated that the finance department is currently working on the third quarter numbers.  Mr. Sculac requested that these reports be distributed to Council prior to the budget meeting. 

Councilman Kevin Roberts, Ward II 
Mr. Roberts stated that there was discussion regarding the Phase V grant which was submitted on the 17th.  He requested a copy of the application.  He stated that there are residents in his Ward still having septic tank issues and will need to make a decision.  Mayor Donegan stated that she has been fielding phone calls regarding septic issues and Mr. Sheehy is in direct contact with those individuals.  She would encourage the residents of River Road to contact her in order to prioritize with the Board of Health.  She is hesitant on sending a letter to the residents until the grant is approved.  She will forward a copy of the application to Mr. Roberts. 
Mr. Roberts stated that Mr. Sponseller indicated at a previous meeting that there was a successful conclusion to the contract with the Cleveland Water Department and he would request a copy of the final contract.  Mr. Sponseller indicated that he has received the contract but there was one minor question he had regarding the fire hydrant contract with Lorain Rural Water and he wants to make sure that contract does not impact the Cleveland Water contract.  His expectation is that the Mayor will sign the contract by the end of the week. 
Councilman Kathleen Fenderbosch, Council President 

Ms. Fenderbosch stated that she would request that Council adopt the Rules of Order this evening. 
Mr. Linn moved to approve the Council Rules of Order; Ms. Garrity seconded.  Poll: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 

Councilman Jay Linn, Council Pro-Tempore – No Report
Councilman Terry Duncan, Ward III – No Report
Councilman Linda Garrity, Council-at-Large 
Ms. Garrity indicated that NOACA will be holding a seminar on Youth Council’s, Thursday evening at the Double Tree in Independence beginning at 6:30 p.m. 
She stated that Council needs to act quickly regarding the website before it is hacked again.  She would like Council to consider hiring Revize for the re-design. 

Ms. Garrity thanked all the individuals who spoke this evening regarding the Berea Animal Rescue. She believes that this issue is critical due to the timing of the dispatch center moving to Strongsville. 

She stated that the Holiday Party for the Board and Commissions members will be held Thursday, December 11th from 6:00 p.m. to 8:00 p.m.  She believes it would be nice if Council members could attend.  

During the last Council meeting there was a discussion regarding resident complaints about the costs associated with the Underpass plantings. She stated that she does not believe the residents are aware of the costs associated with all the weeding’s done in this same area.  Mr. Borczuch indicated that he believes the costs were $20,000 to $25,000 for the year which included four weeding’s.  Ms. Garrity indicated that Council approved those costs for two years which is roughly $50,000.  Ms. Duncan asked if the general fund was utilized for maintenance. Mr. Borczuch indicated that the railroad fund is utilized for the maintenance costs of this area.  Ms. Duncan stated that this money cannot be used for any other purpose.  Mayor Donegan replied that was correct and the current balance of the account is approximately $207,000.  
Gregory M. Sponseller, Law Director – No Report
Old Business 
Resolution 106-2014

A RESOLUTION AWARDING A CONTRACT TO __________________________________ FOR MUNICIPAL PROPERTY AND LIABILITY INSURANCE COVERAGE FOR A ONE (1) YEAR PERIOD AND DECLARING AN  EMERGENCY   Third Reading
Mr. Linn moved to amend the title to state “a contract to Jackson Dieken & Associates utilizing the U.S. Specialty Insurance Company” and also insert the amount of $67,925.00 for the premium; Ms. Garrity seconded.  Voice Vote: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.  Ms. Fenderbosch moved to adopt; Mr. Linn seconded.   Poll:  7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.
Resolution 108-2014

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO ENTER INTO AN AGREEMENT WITH THE COUNTY OF CUYAHOGA, OHIO AND THE CUYAHOGA COUNTY JUVENILE COURT TO DEVELOP AND IMPLEMENT A COMMUNITY DIVERSION PROGRAM FOR THE PERIOD OF JANUARY 1, 2015, AND ENDING DECEMBER 31, 2015, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY   Third Reading
Ms. Fenderbosch moved to adopt; Ms. Garrity seconded.   
Mr. Roberts asked if he could have more information regarding the diversion program.  Mr. Sponseller indicated that this program is implemented by the County.  This program involves a volunteer Magistrate who reviews cases and is coordinated through the city’s police department.  This program is an opportunity for kids who make mistakes to go through community service, education and whatever requirements placed on them by the diversion program in order to keep the crime off of their record.  Mr. Roberts asked if this was a new program to the city.  Mayor Donegan indicated that the contract is a renewal as the city has been a part of this program for approximately eight or nine years.   Poll:  7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.
Resolution 115-2014

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING, RATIFYING AND AFFIRMING THE MAYOR TO ENTER INTO A CONTRACT WITH SAFEBUILT OHIO, INC. TO PROVIDE PRIMARY BUILDING DEPARTMENT SERVICES FOR PLANS REVIEW, INSPECTIONS AND RELATED SERVICES FOR THE BUILDING DEPARTMENT OF THE CITY, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY   Second Reading
Resolution 116-2014

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO ENTER INTO AN AGREEMENT WITH REVIZE, LLC FOR THE PROVISION OF SERVICES FOR UPDATING, REVISING, SERVICING AND MAINTAINING THE CITY’S WEBSITE, APPROPRIATING FUNDS THEREFOR AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY   Second Reading
Mr. Roberts moved to suspend; Ms. Fenderbosch seconded.  Voice Vote: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.  Mr. Roberts moved to waive the reading in its entirety; Ms. Garrity seconded.  Voice Vote: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. Mr. Roberts moved to adopt; Ms. Garrity seconded.   Poll:  7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.
Resolution 117-2014

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO ENTER INTO AN AGREEMENT WITH BEREA ANIMAL RESCUE FUND FOR THE PROVISION OF HOUSING STRAY DOGS AND CATS IN THE CITY AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY   Second Reading

Ms. Fenderbosch moved to suspend; Mr. Linn seconded.  Voice Vote: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.  Ms. Fenderbosch moved to waive the reading in its entirety; Mr. Roberts seconded.  Voice Vote: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. Mr. Linn moved to adopt; Ms. Duncan seconded.   
Mr. Roberts indicated that the legislation is slightly vague and no agreement has been attached.  Mayor Donegan indicated that the policy is being developed through the police department.  She will make sure that the policy is forwarded to Council.  This legislation gives the administration the authority to enter into an agreement but once that agreement is received she will then ask Council to ratify. Mr. Pulice asked if the $1,000 was a yearly cap.  Mayor Donegan indicated that this is the amount she is comfortable with.  Ms. Fenderbosch indicated that the only concern she has is the advertisement of this program because if individuals know that the city is partnering with Berea animals will begin being dropped off here at City Hall.  Mayor Donegan stated that she does not plan to advertise.  Poll:  7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.
Mayor Donegan stated that a number of Council members have had the feral cat population issue and she does not want to become the safety net for all the animals in the entire world.  She believes that if Olmsted Falls mirrors what South Euclid does we could have some successes.  As we move forward with the neuter, trap and release program and ask Council for the costs of neutering she would ask that Council remember that she and Ms. Garrity have held fundraisers for ARF.  

New Business

Resolution 118-2014

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE MAYOR TO ENTER INTO A CONTRACT WITH UNIVERSITY HOSPITALS OF CLEVELAND TO PROVIDE FOR LOCAL POLICE TARGETED TRAFFIC ENFORCEMENT ACTIVITY FOR A ONE YEAR PERIOD, EFFECTIVE OCTOBER 1, 2014 AND RETROACTIVE THERETO, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY    First Reading
Resolution 119-2014

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING A CONTRACT WITH THE CUYAHOGA COUNTY GENERAL HEALTH DISTRICT FOR THE PUBLIC HEALTH SERVICES TO BE RENDERED DURING THE YEAR 2015 AND TO DIRECT THE CUYAHOGA COUNTY FISCAL OFFICER TO CREDIT THE CONSIDERATION PAYABLE UNDER SAID CONTRACT AND TO DEDUCT EQUIVALENT SUMS FROM TAX SETTLEMENTS DUE THE CITY OF OLMSTED FALLS AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY    First Reading
Ordinance 120-2014

AN ORDINANCE APPROPRIATING FUNDS FOR CURRENT EXPENSES AND OTHER EXPENDITURES OF THE CITY OF OLMSTED FALLS, OHIO, FOR THE PERIOD COMMENCING JANUARY 1, 2015 AND ENDING DECEMBER 31, 2015 AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY    First Reading
Resolution 121-2014

A RESOLUTION REQUESTING THE COUNTY FISCAL OFFICER TO ADVANCE TAXES FROM THE PROCEEDS OF TAX LEVIES PURSUANT TO OHIO REVISED CODE SECTION 321.34 AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY   First Reading
Mr. Presley requested that Council adopt this Resolution in order for the city to obtain property tax advancements each month beginning January 1, 2015 rather than only receiving payments twice a year. 

Mr. Sculac moved to suspend; Ms. Duncan seconded.  Voice Vote: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.  Ms. Duncan moved to waive the reading in its entirety; Ms. Fenderbosch seconded.  Voice Vote: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. Mr. Sculac moved to adopt; Ms. Fenderbosch seconded.   Poll:  7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried.
Miscellaneous New Business 
Mayor Donegan indicated that the Southwest General Tax levy renewal did fail.  There are significant implications with regard to this issue and she has been told that the city will only have one additional time to place this issue back on the ballot.  She would encourage Council to discuss and submit their suggestions.  She will meet with Mr. Maddis and has spoken to Mr. Sheldon the CEO.

Mr. Sculac asked if the city would lose their seat on the board.  Mayor Donegan indicated that we could potentially if the renewal fails again.  This levy has significant community benefits associated with it.  The cost to each resident is $12.00 per year. The city receives free education for the paramedics, support of CERT and a whole host of other benefits.  Mr. Sculac stated that he has spoken with a couple of individuals who indicated that the way the ballot language was formulated people did not read beyond the first or second line.  The language indicated on behalf of the City of Olmsted Falls he believes people perceived that to be a levy for the city and not the hospital.  Mr. Sponseller indicated that the hospital was mentioned.  The same language was used in all other communities and the language is submitted for review and approval by the respective law directors of the cities.  The language is drafted based on review by the Secretary of State’s office and he does not know if the city can change that language. 
Mr. Pulice thanked Mr. Eichenberg for his $100.00 donation towards Resolution 117-2014.

Such other business that may come before Council - None
Mr. Linn moved to adjourn into executive session for the purposes of pending and/or threatened litigation pursuant to 121.22(g); Ms. Fenderbosch seconded.  Poll: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 

Meeting adjourned at 9:55 p.m.

Ms. Duncan moved to adjourn into regular session; Mr. Linn seconded. Poll: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 

Mr. Linn moved to adjourn; Ms. Garrity seconded. Poll: 7 ayes; 0 nays. Motion carried. 

Meeting adjourned at 10:12 p.m. 


             ____________________________
Ann Marie Donegan, Mayor

Angela Mancini, Clerk of Council
